

# CITY OF FOREST PARK PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

Thursday, April 17, 2025 at 6:00 PM City Hall | 745 Forest Parkway, Forest Park, GA 30297

Website: <a href="https://www.forestparkga.gov">www.forestparkga.gov</a>
Phone Number: (404) 366.4720

# PLANNING & COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

785 Forest Parkway Forest Park, GA 30297

# **MINUTES**

Azfar Haque, Chairman
Michael Clinkscales, Vice Chairman
Roderick Jackson, Member
Donald Williams, Member
Lois Wright, Member

CALL TO ORDER/WELCOME: Vice Chairman Michael Clinkscales called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.

ROLL CALL: A quorum was established.

PRESENT:

Michael Clinkscales; Roderick Jackson; Donald Williams; Lois Wright

**ABSENT:** Azfar Haque

#### ALSO PRESENT:

Nicole Dozier, Director of Planning & Community Development; SaVaughn Irons-Kumassah, Principal Planner; Latemia Richards, Planner I; Latonya Turner, Board Secretary and Department of Planning & Community Development Office Coordinator

### ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA WITH ANY ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:

It was motioned to adopt the agenda as printed.

The motion was made by Lois Wright and seconded by Donald Williams.

The motion was approved unanimously.

**PUBLIC COMMENTS: (All Speakers will have 3 Minutes)** 

**APPROVAL OF MINUTES:** Approval of March 20, 2025 Meeting Minutes It was motioned to approve the March 20, 2025 printed meeting minutes. The motion was made by Lois Wright and seconded by Donald Williams. The motion was approved unanimously.

**OLD BUSINESS: None** 

### **NEW BUSINESS:**

1. Case# CUP-2025-02 - Conditional Use Permit Request for 0 Main Street, 752 Main Street, 760 Main Street, and 770 Main Street, Parcel# 13050B K006, 13050B K005, and 13050B K0002. The applicant, Prestwick Land Holdings, LLC (Edrick Harris), is seeking a Conditional Use Permit to authorize the construction of 60 apartment units as part of a mixed-use development project within the Downtown Mainstreet District (DM) Ward 2.

# Background/History:

The applicant for 0, 752, 760 and 770 Main St. is requesting a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) to authorize the construction of a 60-unit mixed use development on a 1.62+/- acre parcel located within the Traditional Downtown Core (TDC) of the Downtown Mainstreet District (DM). The proposed development falls within the residential density guidelines outlined in Section 8-8-54.8(a)(2) of the zoning ordinance, which stipulates that residential densities within this district must range from 6 to 12 units per acre. However, the proposed density exceeds the maximum limit of twelve units per acre, necessitating approval through the CUP process as specified in Section 8-8-188 of the ordinance. Staff recommends approval of the Conditional Use Permit with the following condition:

1. If the Mayor and Council approve the development of the sixty units, staff recommends that the applicant preserve the architectural design as presented in the rendered photo provided to staff.

Edrick Harris, representing Prestwick Land Holdings, introduced himself and noted that his team had several meetings with the city's Economic Development team and Downtown Development Authority to ensure that their design elements aligned with the city's future hopes and goals for Main Street, such as making the area attractive, bringing in additional retail and pedestrian activity, and adding some additional residences.

**Delores Gunn, City Council, Ward 2,** stated she is against the proposed development. She's concerned that increasing the number of units will decrease living space and cause an increase in parking and traffic congestion around the city. She's discussed this project with residents in her ward, and many don't feel that this project is conducive right now. She thinks the city should focus on filling up Main Street before allowing an influx of additional persons, families, and congestion, which will impact the surrounding residents. She wants to bring in retail and viable places to eat to build up Main Street.

Ann Keith, a resident of Forest Park, stated that she was in favor of the project. She has lived in Forest Park for most of her life and wants something to happen on Main Street. She is ready for this to happen. She is concerned about parking because it is a small space for 60 apartments, but she wants to walk out of her house, around the corner, sit down, and have dinner somewhere. She's looking forward to having new people in the community who can share its goodness.

**Angelyne Butler, Mayor,** stated she's here to support this project. This community's residents have spoken and told us for the last few years what they want to see in the city. And it's now coming to fruition. We have an opportunity here unlike any other, and not to welcome it is really disheartening. It's counter to what everyone has said based on the LCI presented for the last five to ten years. We want

people to come to the city; we need businesses and the people here to sustain the business. It's incumbent upon us to seize this opportunity before it slips away.

Latresa Akins-Wells, City Council, Ward 4, stated that she agrees with both Mayor Butler and Councilwoman Gunn. Like Ms. Keith, she grew up here and was raised in Forest Park, just like me. Of course, we want to see some things happen in our community because our community is really dead right now. We need some life on Main Street. However, I don't think the project is the problem; I think the project size is the problem. We don't want to congest our areas yes, we need name brand grocery stores we need eateries, we need to be able to live work and play in our communities and right now we can't do that so I don't think Councilwoman Gunn's against it I'm not against it. Still, I am against changing it from 12 units to 60, as that's excessive.

Rochelle Dennis, Interim Economic Development Director, encouraged the board to support the conditional use permit for Prestwick development. As we look at economic development in any city, but particularly in ours, the lynch pin of growth, particularly in Forest Park lies within Main Street, where the mayor spoke about having restaurants and grocery stores. All of the amenities and things that we work very hard to bring to our city every day, part of the challenge that we have is that we need the density, we need people, and that is the constant narrative that we get, and it's a little bit of that, somebody said chicken and egg. Still, it is very much the chicken and egg, somebody has to go first. I am very thankful to Prestwick for coming to the table and working through our last-minute negotiations and finally walking out with a signed contract just this week with our Development Authority, which is in favor and very enthusiastic in their support. Still, I encourage you to do the same. The concerns around sizes, etc., but again going back to the chicken and egg, until we address and attract and keep people in the downtown footprint, the retail will follow retail follows people, and so for us to have the retail.

LaWanda Folami, resident of Forest Park, stated that the project becoming a new thrive for Main Street my concern would be what is the condition of use that the investor is looking to have and how would that help improve Main Street I can attest that I have seen development in Hapeville start out just as this but to leave from a uh first request asking for 6 or 12 unit then expand it to 60 my question would be why when you came to the table you didn't come directly with that 60 number and I would like to know what is the special condition for this housing project to be developed and also I heard about the chicken I heard about the egg but nevertheless we have to be considerate we are in a population some people say 19 I say 21 and we do need sustainable housing and we need affordable housing but we need to make sure these contracts are locked in that then these resident tenants future come to purchase or rent out the place they're not dealing with hyped up renter situation getting it something that they can't afford they are renting apartment but they're almost paying for housing to purchase I would like to be more transparent within how does the city benefit for it with no development throughout Forest Park.

**Mr. Harris** responded that there a few questions out there see if I can address as many as possible I think first was I guess kind of the 60 units as we know we are in an ever-changing economic lending environment we'll just put it as simple as I know everybody reads the news so all the you know lending programs everything has been changing day by day so number one this is an opportunity that right now is available there are requirements to the monies that are available and we typically have a requirement that we're about 70 to 75 homes when we build these types of communities and but because we understood the you know we knew that we were pushing the envelope with the request which this there was only one request when the original request went in it was for 75 units or 70 units plus we backed that down to 60 so there was never a changing of asking for the minimum and going up we've actually decreased and we've actually gone to the bare minimum that will allow us to get the funding that's

needed to complete this development so anything less unfortunately kills the opportunity that we have before us to move this forward.

**SaVaughn Irons-Kumassah, Principal Planner**, stated she wanted to provide some additional context, so based on the LCI that was also mentioned by our mayor, the downtown core has different density requirements in different areas, so there's a low-density corridor, and there's a medium-density corridor. There's a high density area of the ordinance um so the ordinance does state that any density for the traditional downtown core um low density area which where this these properties are listed for this proposed development does state that it is required for 6 to 12 units per acre, the applicant does have 1.6 plus or minus acres. The only way to bypass them to have that approval is through the conditional use process.

# **Comments/Discussion from Governing Body:**

Lois Wright stated that as a former chairman of the Development Authority housing was presented to the board and council about 5 or 6 years ago we were going to put in 28 condos on Main Street that got shut down now you want to put 60 in a acre and a half how is that flying on Main Street on the place that you didn't want 28 but you're going to put 60 and go straight up we don't had a space and then you then he talks about across the street adjacent parking that's city property are they do they want to buy that property for parking for that 60 unit apartment complex on Main Street 60 units come on that's way too much for Main Street it will be congested it will be a mess and where they going to park at where's the parking in the back in the front or across the street on other city property so personal personally knowing the development and how we had gotten approval and from the past Economic Director Bruce Abraham, the planner Shelby, and everybody respect Shelby, but it still got turned down because, I guess, you didn't like the developers, the city, or I should say the mayor didn't like the developers.

**Roderick Jackson** commented that it's time for this city to stop sitting down. Let's move toward moving and adding on some different types of revenues. Let's put people in this city who want to come here and don't mind flying over the airport and saying Forest Park is the city to go to. He noted we need to raise the economics of the city and put some people on that street.

It was motioned to approve the Conditional Use Permit with the stated condition. The motion was made by Roderick Jackson and seconded by Donald Williams. Lois Wright voted in opposition. The motion was approved 3-1.

2. Case# VAR-2025-06 - Variance request for 0 Main Street, 752 Main Street, 760 Main Street, and 770 Main Street, Parcel# 13050B K006, 13050B K005, and 13050B K0002. The applicant, Prestwick Land Holdings, LLC, is requesting a variance to increase the allowed density within the *Traditional downtown core* from the required six to twelve (6-12) units to sixty (60) units, reduce the required parking from the 1.75 stalls/units to 1.6 stalls/unit, reduce the required minimum bedroom size by 150 square feet for each one, two and three bedroom type, reduce the minimum floor-to-ceiling height on first floor from eighteen (18) feet to ten (10) feet and reduce the retail glazing to 50% of the length of the retail portion of the building to transparent glazing to 30-40% of the length of the building, for the construction of a new mixed-use development within the Downtown Mainstreet District (DM) Ward 2.

# Background/History:

The applicant is seeking a series of variances to facilitate the development of a proposed new mixed-use project on a 1.62+/- acre parcel within the Traditional Downtown Core (TDC) of the Downtown Mainstreet District (DM). The proposed development includes a request to increase residential density from the required 6-12 units per acre by 48 units to equal 60 units, reduce parking requirements from 1.75 stalls per unit to 1.6 stalls per unit, decrease the setback minimum to 10 feet to install on street parking stalls, decrease minimum bedroom sizes by 150 square feet, reduce first-floor ceiling height from 18 feet to 10 feet, and lower the required transparent glazing on the retail portion of the building from 50% to 30-40%.

Staff recommends approval of the Variance with the following conditions:

- 1. Staff recommends receiving final approval from mayor and council to obtain approval to develop 60 units due to Section 8-8-54.8(a)(2) of the ordinance, stating the residential density within this zoning district must range from 6 to 12 units per acre. This section also advises that residential densities exceeding 12 units per acre are subject to approval through a Conditional Use Permit. If Granted approval by Mayor & Council to proceed with the development of 60 units, Variance on number of units shall be granted.
- 2. Staff recommends approval of the front set back to 10 feet to create on street parking so as long as parking stalls are constructed as depicted in the provided site plan.
- 3. Staff recommends denial of the reduction of unit size by 150 sq ft, per section 8-8-37 Downtown Mainstreet District standards, the minimum living area for a studio shall be 600 sq ft, 1 bedroom, 800 sq ft, 2 bedroom, 1000 sq ft and a three bedroom is 1,100 sq ft. by maintaining the minimum living area, we are able to ensure we offer an adequate living space and comfortability for future residents.
- 4. Staff recommends a height adjustment for floor-to-ceiling height on the first floor to be 14 feet instead of the requested 10 feet which would be a 4 feet reduction instead of the requested 8-foot reduction.
- 5. Staff recommends maintaining glazing at 50% on the retail portion of the building to enhance visibility, attract foot traffic, and showcase products effectively. Additionally, larger windows support brand identity, provide visual connectivity for security, and help deter crime by offering clear sightlines into the space. The increased transparency ensures a safer environment by allowing employees to monitor both the interior and the surrounding area. Furthermore, the glazing improves safety for drivers and pedestrians by offering better visibility of the store's activities, reducing blind spots and potential hazards near the building.
- 6. Staff recommends maintaining the parking requirement of 1.75 stalls per unit. If the applicant is approved for 60 units, no parking variance will be needed, as the proposed parking is adequate with 1.75 stalls per unit. However, the applicant must obtain approval from the neighboring lot and provide staff with a parking agreement from the lot owners west of the property, confirming that the development is authorized to utilize their spaces for parking. This agreement must be submitted to staff prior to the issuance of the certificate of occupancy.
- 7. If the Mayor and Council approve the development of the 60 units, staff recommends that the applicant preserve the architectural design as presented in the rendered photo provided to staff.

It was motioned to approve the Variance with the stated conditions.

The motion was made by Roderick Jackson and seconded by Donald Williams.

Lois Wright voted in opposition. The motion was approved 3-1.

3. Case# PP-2025-01 - Preliminary Plat for Cherry Street Single Family Homes - 730 South Ave and 5050 Park Ave, Parcel # 13050C G021 and 13050C G001. The applicant, Sandy Epstein (Billy Freeman – Technique Concrete Construction, LLC), is requesting an approval of the Preliminary Plat for 730 South Ave and 5050 Park Ave to subdivide a 0.648 +/- acre parcel to create seven (7) lots to construct six (6) single-family detached homes within the Single-Family Residential District (RS) Ward 2.

# Background/History:

The applicant is requesting the approval of a Preliminary Plat for 730 South Ave and 5050 Park Ave to subdivide two parcels of land equally 0.641+/- acre to create 6 detached single-family homes. The intent of the development is to provide additional housing options within the neighborhood by constructing six new single-family homes. The development aims to utilize the subject property better to increase density in alignment with current development trends. Lot One, an existing single-family home, will remain and is not part of the proposed development. Staff recommends approval with the condition that the applicant will submit protective covenants to regulate land use in the subdivision and otherwise protect the proposed subdivision; the developer will be responsible for all costs associated with the design and construction of sanitary sewer and water improvements necessary to serve the proposed plat; sidewalks will be installed from the development's starting point at the corner of South Avenue and Cherry Street to its terminus at the corner of Cherry Street and Park Avenue. These sidewalks will serve each lot and shall be designed and constructed in accordance with City Standards.

Staff recommends approval of the Preliminary Plat with the following conditions:

- 1. The applicant will submit protective covenants to regulate land use in the subdivision and otherwise protect the proposed subdivision.
- 2. The developer will be responsible for all costs associated with the design and construction of sanitary sewer and water improvements necessary to serve the proposed plat.
- 3. Sidewalks will be installed from the development's starting point at the corner of South Avenue and Cherry Street to its terminus at the corner of Cherry Street and Park Avenue, which will serve each lot, and shall be designed and constructed in accordance with City Standards.

Billy Freeman, representing Technique Construction, stated that this development here has been coming for a while. I am actually on Cherry Street itself, where the development is. There's only one house that's owned by Erica, who lives over on the side of me; it runs down the side of one of the houses that I reside in. I actually own the house on the other side of the street this it's this project here is going to be more of a it's something that's really needed in Forest Park but it's kind of a vanity project too this this right here could be the one street because I own a lot of properties in Forest Park it's always a nice house next to a not so nice house and that's how Forest Park is kind of spotted like that this could be this street here could be what Forest Park could be this is the one street that the house is not going to be overly big or overly expensive they're going to be more in the \$350,000 range three bedrooms two and a half bath deck on the top to barbecue or whatever and a one car garage I was put I wanted to put the sidewalks

down the street to just make this thing this is a gateway into Starr Park a big walkway on top it's a to make it more of a walking neighborhood we don't have a lot of uh on not my particular street we don't have sidewalks but to make it a walking neighborhood.

It was motioned to approve the Preliminary Plat with the stated conditions. The motion was made by Donald Williams and seconded by Roderick Jackson. Lois Wright abstained. The motion was approved 3-1.

4. Case# VAR-2025-04 - Variance request for 0 Ferguson Ct., Parcel# 13049A A031. The applicant, Gaetan Gachelin, is requesting a variance to decrease the side yard setback from the required twenty-five (25) feet to ten (10) feet and reduce the rear yard setback from the required thirty-five (35) feet to thirty (30) feet to allow the construction of a new two-family duplex within the Multiple-Family Residential District (RM) Ward 2.

## Background/History:

In 2024, the applicant was granted the approval by both the Planning Commission and Mayor and council to rezone the property from Single Family Residential (RS) to Multiple Family Residential (RM). The applicant's intent is to construct a duplex comprising two residential units, each with three bedrooms and 2.5 bathrooms, and a parking pad for two vehicles per unit on the subject property. Although the lot size meets the minimum requirements for duplex development, the proposed duplex will occupy approximately 2,532 square feet of the land, a significant portion of the available space. The applicant is requesting approval for a variance to reduce the side yard setback from the required twenty-five (25) feet to ten (10) feet, and to decrease the rear yard setback from the required thirty-five (35) feet to thirty (30) feet, in order to facilitate the construction of a new two-family duplex on a 0.16-acre (approximately 6,970 square feet) lot within the Multiple Family Residential District (RM). This request comes in response to the challenges presented by the lot's size and configuration, which make it difficult to fully comply with all zoning standards while maintaining functional living spaces for the intended duplex.

Staff recommends approval of the Variance with the following condition:

1. Staff recommends that the applicant adds a rear entry door to the property of each unit for safety reasons. The addition of this rear entry door is essential to ensure proper emergency access and egress, enhancing the overall safety of the building. The rear entry should be designed and installed in compliance with local safety codes and regulations, and proof of this installation will be required prior to final approval. Please ensure that all necessary adjustments are made promptly to meet these safety requirements.

**Gaetan Gachelin, Applicant,** stated that his goal for this property is to house his family and comply with the community here in Forest Park. He says he loves this city and community and that he's all about helping people. He stated that he can meet the conditions imposed by the staff, and then he will have the updated designs that he will share with the staff.

**Caroyln McMillian, a Forest Park resident,** asked when she would receive the information regarding whether this would be approved for a duplex.

**Mrs. Irons-Kumassah** responded that the applicant did receive approval from the Mayor and Council to rezone the property to multi-family to allow the construction of the duplex in 2024. She noted that staff sends out a public notice 15 calendar days prior to any public hearing, as well as property notices to surrounding property owners and signs in the yard of each property where we've had a hearing.

It was motioned to approve the Variance with the stated condition. The motion was made by Roderick Jackson and seconded by Donald Williams. The motion was approved unanimously.

5. Case# VAR-2025-05 - Variance request for 556 Kay Street., Parcel# 13078D A009. The applicant, J & B Builders (Jesus Gonzalez), is requesting a variance to decrease the lot width from the required eighty (80) feet to sixty (60) feet to construct a new single-family home within the Single-Family Residential District (RS) Ward 4.

# Background/History:

The subject property at 556 Kay Street is located within the Single-Family Residential (RS) District on a 0.203 +/- acre lot. Per sec. 8-8-29 Single-family residential district (RS) standards require the minimum required lot width for properties in the RS District to be eighty (80) feet. However, the subject lot is only sixty (60) feet wide, which does not meet this requirement.

**Tiffany McDay, resident of Forest Park**, asked if the neighbors would be notified before the demolition of the house happened so they could move their cars and get things together on the street. She also wanted to know if the house would be pushed back to the middle of the property as shown on the survey.

**Mrs. Irons-Kumassah** responded that the survey gives an overview of the site's current state. A site plan will show the new proposed home and its location. She stated the applicant will have to obtain approval before demolishing the property.

**Walter Gooden**, a resident of Forest Park, expressed concern about traffic being impeded on Kay Street and safety hazards when construction starts on the property.

**Alton Matthews**, **Public Works Director**, responded that all construction should always allow ingress and egress for private property. In the event that an incident does happen, there's always a point of contact for the developer or contractor that the city has contact with.

It was motioned to approve the Variance.

The motion was made by Donald Williams and seconded by Roderick Jackson.

The motion was approved unanimously.

6. Case# TA-2025-02 - Text Amendment for Title 8. – Planning and Development, Chapter 8. Zoning, Article C. – Development and Use Standards, of the City of Forest Park Code of Ordinances to amend such section, adding section 8-8-97 mini-warehouse and storage facilities.

## Background/History:

To ensure adequate development of storage facilities throughout the city, definitions and development standards have been developed to incorporate these facilities based on mass and scale of surrounding structures. These defined terms and development standards will provide clarity and direction to the storage development community.

It was motioned to approve the Text Amendment.

The motion was made by Roderick Jackson and seconded by Donald Williams.

The motion was approved unanimously.

**ADJOURNMENT:** It was motion to adjourn at 7:47 PM. The motion was made by Lois Wright and seconded by Donald Williams. The motion was approved unanimously.

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, those requiring accommodation for meetings should notify the City Clerk's Office at least 24 hours prior to the meeting at 404-366-4720